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BACKGROUND

Purpose

The percentage of adults in the American population is increasing,

and the average age of Americans will continue to increase through-

out the remainder of this century. Fewer 18- to 24-years old will

be seeking postsecondary education at the same time that increasing

numbers of older adults may desire to pursue learning throughout

their lives. These trends are causing educators and State planners

to look more closely at issues related to learning opportunities

for adults.

The Education Commission of the States, with funding from the W. K.

Kellogg Foundation, has undertaken a'three-year project to assist

states in planning to meet the needs of adult learners. During

1980--the first year of the project--it selected six pilot states

(including California) for participation. In California, the

California Postsecondary Education Commission--the agency respon-

sible for the State's participation in the project--conducted a

series of meetings and conferences with leaders in the area of

adult learning in order to assess current opportunities for adult

education and to determine what, if anything, the State can and

should do to improve these opportunities.

Because data-based planning requires statistical information about

what is being done to serve adults and what more is needed, during

the second year of the project the Postsecondary Education Commis-

sion contracted with the Evaluation and Training Institute of Los

Angeles to conduct a statewide survey of California adults in order

to update information obtained from a 1974 statewide survey.

Commission staff has prepared this paper in order to:

1. Develop an analytic framework upon which future discussion

can be based;

2. Summarize the findings of the survey research literature on

the characteristics of adult learners;

3. Compare the 1981 California survey with other surveys; and

4. Raise issues which may serve as the basis for policy discus-

sions during the third year of the project.



It should be noted that these purposes are relatively limited. For

example, only survey research (as opposed to experimental research)

will be reviewed. In addition, only student characteristics (as

opposed to program characteristics) are to be studied.

Perspectives on Adult Learning

Like all institutions, American higher education has undergone

gradual .changes during the past two centuries. Considerable ef-

fort, particularly in the western states, .has been directed toward

expanding access to education for all citizens. Our concepton of
education has been broadened ,by the development of the 0.it:i2741 of a

syStem of "postsecondary education," which subsumes trztiona1
higher education along with vocational, technical, and ciDitnunity

service programs as part of education "beyond high school." But

these changes have generally been viewed as the result of incre-

mental altexations,made in response to discrete problems, in an

essentially sound structure.

However, in recent years, attention has been devoted to the possi-

bility of a fundamentally new conceptual approach to the education

of adults. This concept is frequently referred to as "the learning

society" or "lifelong learning." The basic notion is that society
should structure its educational system so that persons of all ages

can learn whatever they choose, by whatever means, and at whatever

times and places they choose. The establishment of the learning

society would not necessarily require dismantling all existing

educational institutions and starting over again. Rather, it

requires a way of thinking about how we should modify existing

systems to make them better suited to the needs of modern society.

There are several reasons for this new approach to education. It

should be possible for all persons to maximize their individual

potential. This in turn means that each person can make the maxi-
mum possible contribution to society as a whole. In theory it

should also be more efficient for society to develop a comprehen-

sive approach to education, rather than simply tacking unrelated

and potentially conflicting programs on to an already overburdened

superstructure. In addition, there is also the pragmatic desire of
institutions to seek out new populations in, order to avoid major

cutbacks in the face of projected declines in the number of tradi-

tional college-age students.

Unfortunately, the concept of "lifelong learning" has often been

both controversial and confusing. As John Thelin has written

(1980, pp. 2-4):

u8
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The literature in the field is long on passionate advo-

cacy and short on detached evaluation. It features

unlimited promise: "new educational delivery systems"

will bring "non-traditional" students to higher education

and remove the barriers for "under-represented groups."

"Lifelong Learning" is presented as a panacea for virtu-

ally every social problem including illiteracy, obsolete

occupational skills, and family disintegration. To some

it offers far more hope for'the improvement of mankind

than any religion . . . .

It seems clear that the advocates not only promised too

much but also paid too little attention to what already

existed . . . . Emphasis on "non-traditional students"
as a new priority incorrectly implied that colleges have

not served adult, part-time students.

Lifelong learning advocates gave us a term that couldn't

be defined and thus confused and delayed the development

of worthy educational programs.

From a practical standpoint, the question facing planners and

policy makers is how to use this new conceptual framework to im-

prove the actual delivery of educational services to adults. In

order to facilitate the application of this framework, it is neces-

sary to reduce this broad general concept to something concrete and

familiar.

An alternate way to view adult education is as a cluster of pro-

grams and educational techniques which are not traditionally used

in postsecondary education. In this view, adult education can be

defined by systematically eliminating the various elements of

traditional collegiate education. For example, if traditional

collegiate education involves education of young adults who enter

college directly from high school, then one form of adult education

would consist of programs for those who enter college after a lapse

of some time since high school graduation.

One objection to the use of this analytic, approach is that it aban-

dons the notion of a new conceptual framework for the education of

adults. It is true that viewing adult education as a group of

non-traditional approaches is a considerable departure from the

pure theoretical notion of lifelong learning as a new conceptual

framework for education. But this approach does have the virtue of

lending some clarity to an otherwise ambiguous discussion. More-

over, as a practical matter, collegiate institutions will probably

always view adult education as a new or nontraditional adjunct to

their regular mission. Therefore, probably the most that State

planners can hope to realistically accomplish is the streamlining

-3-



and coordinating of the development of this new dimension of post-

secondary education. This being the case, the following analysis

may serve as a valuable modeling technique.

Before one can begin to define nontraditional educational prac-

tices, it is necessary to define that which is traditional. Tra-

ditional collegiate education in this century has involved young

adults (18-24 years of age) entering a four-year baccalaureate

program directly from high school. Generally classes are taught in

a traditional lecture or laboratory format on campus, and students

spend 12 to 15 hours a week, usually during the daytime, attending

class.

Perhaps the most obvious deviation from this traditional model is

to simply increase the age of the students while\holding everything

else constant. Older adults who are regular fUll-time college
students are familiar enough to be fairly well accepted. However,

because no adjustments have been made to adapt the traditional .

educational program to their needs, this is an option which at-

tracts relatively few adults. For example, the National Center for
Education Statistics estimates that in 1975 only .7 percent of

adults over the age of 35 participated full-time in college degree

or high school diploma programs (1978, p. 16).

One of the most severe constraint on adult participation in tradi-

tional programs is the requirement, still found in many areas, of

full-time participation. Classes/ are scheduled so that employment
is effectively precluded, even when a student might be willing to

attempt full-time work and full-time study. Even where employment

is not a consideration, other responsibilities of adults, such as

being a parent, may make full-time study impossible. For these

reasons, part-time participation in regular college programs has

become one of the major forms of education for adults.

For some, however, the time commitment is not the primary difficul-

ty with traditional collegiate programs. Some adults find the
highly regimented curriculum of the typical degree program to be

too confining. In response, various institutions have begun offer-
ing programs in which the individual student may design his or her

own degree program.

The next step away from the traditional collegiate education in-

volves the total abandonment of a degree-oriented program. Many

adult learners simply itake courses-as they feel a need and never

seek or receive a deiree at the end of a prescribed course of.

study. Indeed, many institutions. and organizations now offer a
broad array of courses designed specifically for this population.

-4-



Another alternative to the traditional model is to eliminate study
and coursework either partially or completely. A number of insti-

tutions have started programs under which adults can gain academic

credit or certification for experience and skills which they have
acquired outside of ,the formal educational system. This approach

is usually used invconjunction with some traditional coursework,

but the two-may be entirely separate.

Another variation involves changing the mode of instruction.
Individualized instruction, small group settings, correspondence
study, televised or electronically recorded classes, and computer-
based instruction are the major types of innovative approaches
being used to bring a greater flexibility to collegiate education.
These methods make it possible for students to pursue their studies
at different times, diffexent places, or at different paces. Each

of these.options appeals to a different population of adults who
find the traditional instructional format too rigid. There is a
tremendous potential in this area for reshaping education to meet
the needs of adults. For example, despite its limited use for
educational purposes, television reaches approximately 97 percent
of California's households.

Another model for adult education is instruction provided by an

organization other than a college or university. Viewed as a form

of postsecondary education this is a-nontraditional area. But, in

another sense, the only thing that is new about this area is that

we are. beginning to recognize that the education and training that

has always been provided by business, industry, the military,
community service organizations, and the government, are really

just different forms of postsecondary education. These non-educa-

tional organizations provide a large percentage of all educational

opportunities available for adults.

Issues of Scope and Definition

Deciding on a single term to describe the participation of adults
in postsecondary education is extremely difficult. One problem is

that the terminology used in the literature does not lend itself to

precision. "Lifelong learning" as a term is too broad and impre-
cise to be useful, while terms such as "adult education" and "con-

tinuing education" have come to connote specific types of programs

with limited purposes. The use of such terms in this paper has
been minimized but not avoided entirely. Therefore, unless the

contrary is specifically stated, terms such as "adult education" or

"adult learning" are used interchangeably in this paper to reflect

the participation of adults in instructional activities as defined

below. The second terminological problem is that most of the
studies in this area have defined their key terms in slightly

-5-
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different ways. Thus, particular statistical comparisons may
involve definitions of adult learning which are either broader or

narrower than that established by the scope of this paper.

In developing a definition of "adult learning," the first task is

to decide what is meant by the term "learning._" _There are three

common definitions:

1. Courses taken for academic credit at institutions of post-

secondary education;

2. Organized instruction in any form; and

3. Sustained, deliberate efforts to learn.

The first definition is obviously too narrow to permit a-discussion

which_can comprehensively address the needs of adult learners. The

third definition is conceptually appealing, but it lacks precision

and encompasses forms of learning far beyond the direct influence

of State educational policies. For these reasons, and because
"organized instruction" is the definition of learning which is most

widely accepted, the second definition is adopted for this paper.

The next problem is to'define "adults." For virtually all pur-

poses, any person 18 years old or older is considered an adult.

However, as a practical matter we are most interested in the learn-

ing needs of persons beyond traditional college age (usually con-

sidered to be between 18 and 24). Unfortunately, simply setting

the age at 25 does not solve the problem because some persons

between 18 and 24 would be considered non-traditional students

because of the time, place, or manner in which they learn. There-

fore, any definition which simply uses age as the.sole factor will

inappropriately describe the population to be studied.

If age of student and nature of instruction are viewed as the key

variables, the diagram on the following page illustrates the pos-

sible groupings of adult learners.

We are interested in studying the characteristics of all persons in

Quadrants 2, 3, and 4, but not in Quadrant 1. By contrast, most

studies distinguish only by age (including Quadrants 2 and while

excluding Quadrants 1 and 4) or only by nature of,instruction (in-

cluding Quadrants 3 and 4 while excluding Quadrants 1 and 2).

Therefore, the only way to obtain comparability is to include the

entire universe of adult learners (Quadrants 1-4) and to attempt to

focus the discussion, where possible, on the groups of greatest

interest.
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NATURE

OF

INSTRUCTION

AGE OF PARTICIPANTS

Quadrant
1

18- to 24-Year Olds

Traditional
Quadrant

2

25-Year Olds and Older

Quadrant
4

Non-Traditional

Quadrant
3

Based upon the previous discussion, for purposes of this paper,
"adult learning" means activities by which persons 18 years of age

or older seek to acquire skills, knowledge, or information through

any form of organized instruction.

This definition thus includes the educational activities of young

adults who enter a traditional, degree-oriented collegiate program

immediately after high school graduation (Quadrant 1). Neverthe-

less, the primary focus of the paper will be on the participation

of nontraditional populations in postsecondary education (Quadrants

2-4).

Other Commission Projects Related to Adult Learning Activities

It has been necessary to review the past and present activities of

the Commission to gain a comprehensive view of what is being done

in the area of adult learning. With a little imagination, almost
everything the Commission does could be related to lifelong learn-

ing. However, nothing is gained by expanding the scope of the

inquiry to the entire universe of Commission activities. Instead

the discussion will be limited to a brief review of those Commis-

sion projects which are most directly related to-the objectives of

the ECS project.

-7-
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The following list describes Commission publications that relate ti

adult learning:

Through the Open Door: A Study of Patterns of Enrollment

and Performance in California's Community Colleges (1976).

Contains findinz about the evolution of two-year insti-

tutions into comprehensive Community Colleges serving

students with very diverse characteristics and objec-

tives, and offers recommendations about changes needed

to bring about greater consonance between college prac-

tices and the needs of these new students. A subsequent

report, ."California Community College Students Who

Transfer" (May 1979), describes students in the sample

who transferred ,t6 the University of California and the

California .State University and Colleges during the

mid-1970s.

A State Plan'for Increasing the Representation of Students

with Disabilities in Public Higher Education (1978).

Responds to ACR 201 (1976) calling on the three public

segments to prepare plans to provide for "addressing and

overcoming, by 1980, the underrepresentation of handi-

capped students in the makeup of the student bodies of

institutions of public higher education as compared to

the general proportion of such students in recent Cali-

fornia high school graduation classes" and requesting

the Commission to "integrate and transmit the plans to

the Legislature."

Accessin a Broader Context: College-Going Rates in Cali-

fornia (1978).

Analyzes college-going rates of high school graduates

between 1974 and 1977 by comparing the number of high

school graduates per county with the enrollment of

first-time freshmen aged 19 or younger in the State's

colleges, and universities; concludes that approximately

60 percent of the State's high school graduates enroll

in college and that this percentage has not declined

over the three-year period; and also reports the numbers

of students transferring from Community Colleges to
baccalaureate-level institutions! (Updated and expanded

in each succeeding year.)
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Formal Education and Training Programs ponsoreu in LdJ.1

fornia by Business, Industry, Government, and the Military:

Part of a Series of Reports on Lifelong Learning (1978).

Reviews national and State data regarding the extent of

adult education conducted or funded by non-academic
organizations, primarily for their employees; describes

the links between these organizations and educational

institutions, in particular, those arranged by "educ.;-

tional brokers;" and-raises policy questions about these

programs and the work of these brokers.

Report of the Statewide Task Force on Services to Students

With Disabilities (1979).

Responding to June 1979 supplemental budget language,

this report of a task force composed of representatives

of the three public segments of higher education, the

Department of Finance, and the Department of Rehabilita-

tion under the leadership of the Commission, presents a

common set of policy guidelines for the segments to use

in creating and operating disabled student educational

service programs.

Using Instructional Media Beyond Campus: One in a Series

of Reports on Lifelong Learning (1979).

Describes instructional media that are being used or

might be used to extend educational opportunities into

the community, including television, radio, instruc-

tional tapes, and newspapers; recommends ways to expand

and coordinate their use in the interests of widespread

lifelong-learning opportunities.

The Price of Admission: An Assessment of the Impact of

Student Charges on Enrollments and Revenues in California

Public Higher Education, Revised Edition (1980).

To help estimate the likely impact of increases in

student charges at the State's colleges and universities

on college-going rates and institutional income, this

report describes the results of a computer simulation

model testing various student charge and financial aid

policies in terms of their projected revenue and enroll-

ment effects, with projections for each segment in terms

of students' residency status, level of program, and

family income.
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Degrees of Di,:ersity: Off-Campus Educatiou in California

(1980).

Traces the history of the off-campus education and
"e.y.Jlernal degree" movements in other. states and in
California; summarizes the extent of these offerings in
the State; examines questions of access, finance, and

quality regarding the programs; and recommends State

action to bring coherence to these programs, particu-

larly in the State University and indirectly in indepen-
dent institutions, by establishing priorities for State

support of certain instruction.

Equal Educational Opportunity in'California Postsecondary
Education: Part III (1980)..

In response to Assembly Concurrent Resolution 151 (1974),

calling for overcoming "ethnic, economic, and sexual
underrepresentation" in public colleges and universi-
ties, compared to recent high school graduates, this

report describes the barriers to overcoming the under-

representation of ethnic minorities and women; identi-
fies the programs underway to assure equal educational

opportunity; reviews "special action/exemption" admis-
sions policies for affirmative action; reports on inter

segmental consortia and financial aid programs relevant
to equal opportunity; and recc 'Is steps toward a
coordinated statewide effort at at_ ,mative action.

Missions and Functions of the California Community Col-

leges: One in a Series of Staff Papers for Discussion
(1981).

To stimulate widespread discussion of directions and
priorities of the California Community Colleges, on the

assumption that "unless the Community Colleges make

programmatic choices and set budget priorities, they

will probably do many things less well and some things

unsatisfactorily in the future," this staff paper re-
views the traditional missions of the Community Colleges

and discusses six problems facing them, including im-
proving articulation with the schools, providing reme-
diation, and assuring transfer opportunities to bacca-
laureate-level institutions.

The funding and evaluation of educational information centers al
other programs .supported under Titles I and IV of the Higher Ech

cation Act are examples of Commission involvement in efforts t

expand opportunity for participation in education. Another Con
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mission project related to adult learning which is currently un-
derway is a study of remediation in public postsecondary education

As mentioned earlier, establishment of the learning society would

involve even greater expansion of access and further development o
nontraditional delivery systems, which may increase the need for
remediation at all levels of postsecondary education. The remedia
tion study will provide basic data to aid in developing an under-

standing of this situation.



OTHER STATE AND NATIONAL STUDIES

Studies to be- Reviewed

There have been numerous studies of the educational activities of

adults. There is also a great deal of secondary literature which

attempts to analyze these primary studies. Since it would be
impractical and repetitive to exhaustly review all of this liter-

ature, this paper will concentrate on a review of some of the more

important original research which has been done in this area.

Studies from three states (New York, Kansas, and Illinois) have

been included because these states are part of the ECS project and

because the studies are similar enough to the California survey to

permit"some meaningful comparisons.

One of the earliest major studies regarding the education of adults

was conducted by Johnstone and Rivera in the early 1960s. This

national survey provided a data base upon which subsequent work has

built. \Moreover, this study established both the general parame-

ters of "the inquiry and the type of questions which have been used

by most subsequent surveys of adult learners.

The next important national survey which will be discussed in this

paper was conducted by the national Commission on Non-Traditional

Study in 1972. This Commission, established and funded by the
Carnegie Corporation of New York, contracted with the Educational

Testing Service to conduct a comprehensive national survey of adult

learners. Its final report, Diversity by Design (1973), includes a

variety of information gathered by that Commission.

Probably the richest source of purely empirical data about adult

learning is provided by. the nationwide surveys conducted -every
three years since 1969 by the National Center for Education Statis-

tics (NCES). For NCES, the Bureau of Labor Statistics inserts a
question in the regular weekly survey of the national labor force,

and those persons who indicate some involvement or interest in

education are contacted and asked to participate in a follow-up

survey. The NCES data provides the opportunity to compare results

over the past 12 years. However, this potential is somewhat dimin-
ished by the fact that some changes have been made'in the survey
each time that it has been administered.

Another problem in data comparison is illustrated by two Kansas

surveys, one in 1978 and one in 1980 (Kansas Council, 1980). With

the exception of a few general questions, these surveys focused

primarily on the interests of would-be learners. This is a valu-

able approach if a state is interested in developing a needs as-

-13-
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sessment. However, these data can only be considered suggestive if

used to analyze or predict the actual participation of adults in.

education.

Another state survey which has been selected for inclusion in this

paper was conducted in 1980 in New York (University of the State of

New York, 1980). Unfortunately, the information now available from

New York is limited\and consists largely of enrollment data from

institutions of postsecondary education. However, New York does

have a comprehensive \approach to planning for adult learners, and

both this effort and the state's size make it an obvious target for

comparisons with CalifOrnia.

Illinois is another large industrial state which invites comparison

with California. In its effort to establish a good data base about,

adult learner participation in postsecondary education, Illinois

designed and administered a survey in 1978 (Illinois Board of

Higher Education, 1979). Due to the extensive development efforts

for the Illinois survey, and in-order to obtain some comparable

data across states, the 1981 CdlifOrnia survey was designed to

adhere as closely as possible to the one used in Illinois.

,The other major study which will be reviewed in this paper was

conducted for the California Legislature in-1974. Its results were

published in a report titled "California's Need for Postsecondary

Alternatives" (Peterson and Others, 1975), which served as the

basis for policy discussions in the educational community and the

Legislature.

These particular studies have been selected because they are impor-

tant original contributions to the literature and because they

offer some possibility of drawing meaningful comparisons. However,

there are significant limitations on the comparability of the data

from the several surveys which have been chosen. Different ques-

tions, interview techniques, target populations, definitions, and

time periods are involved. It is probably safe to say that no.more

than a general sense of the similarities and differences can be

gained from a review'of the surveys. When glaring discrepancies

appear, an attempt will be made to present possible explanations.
However, no comprehensive effort will be made to reconcile all

inconsistencies among the surveys. .

Definitions

As mentioned earlier, writers on adult learni g are not in agree-

ment regarding definitions. There appear to be three general

approaches. First, some -authors, viewing adult learning in its

broadest sense, include self-directed learning (Tough, 1971) or

19



even unintentional learning (Peterson, 1979) within their preview.

At the opposite end of the spectrum are those who restrict adult

learning to courses taken for credit at an institution of postsec-

ondary education (University of the State of New York, 1979).

However, most studies of adult learning limit inquiry to learning

which results from organized instruction (Carp, Peterson, and

Roelfs, 1974). Because it is so widely used, this latter defini-

tion has been adopted for this paper.

Demographic Variables

One of the objectives of this paper is to analyze participation in

adult education with respect to several important demographic

variables. Some of these are the standard statistical parameters
such as age, sex, ethnicity, and income level. Others, such as

marital status. and educational attainment, have been included
because (as discussed later) there is reason to believe that they

may be strongly correlated with participation rates. Other demo-

graphic_variables to be examined include employment status and

geographic location. As various questions about participation in._
adult education are addressed (e.g., What subjects do adult learn-

ers study ?), an effort will be made to determine whether the an-

swers to these questions depend upon certain of the demographic

variables.

How Frequently Do Adults Participate in Education?

Establishing a basic participation rate is the central inquiry of

most research in adult learning. Unfortunately, results are far'

from conclusive or consistent. However, the following generaliza-
tion by K. Patricia Cross seems valid (1981, p. 50):

If there is some basic agreement on the type of learning

which constitutes "participation"' in adult education,
moderate agreement can be obtained on participation
rates. When the broadest, definition "sustained delib-
erate efforts to learn" is used, then researchers gen-
erally agree that virtually everyone can be classified as

a participant . . . . When the definition is limited to
"receipt of instruction" or "organized learning" partici-
pation rates vary from roughly 12 percent to 30 percent
of the -adult population . . . . Figures from numerous

State studies in the early 1970s suggest that a more
realistic estimate would be.one of three adults partici-
pating in some form of organized learning activity.. If,

one were to take a highly restricted meaning of adult/
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learning and count only those registered for credit or
certificate, then the participation rate is usually less

than 10 percent .

Of the studies reviewed for this paper, all used the "organized

instruction" definition except for the New Tork study, which im-
plicitly adopts the most restrictive definition by discussing only

students enrolled for credit in institutions of postsecondary
education. The overall participation rates found by these several

studies are displayed below in Table 1.

Some explanations can be offered to reconcile these varying re-
sults. As indicated earlier, the New York rate is low apparently
because that Study used a highly restricted definition of adult
education. The NCES figures are probably low because they exclude
vocational education and because information is gathered through
the use of a mail survey.

The relatively low participation rate found by Johnstone and Rivera
(1965, pp. 25-27) may be attributable to the fairly precise defini-
tions_they_used. Similarly, Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs phras-

TABLE 1

BASIC PARTICIPATION RATES

Survey

Survey
Date

Participation
Rate

Johnstone and Rivera 1961-62 17.3

NCES (1) 1969 18.2

NCES (2) 1972 19.7

Commission on Non-Traditional Study 1972 30.9

(Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs)

California 1974 21.0

.(Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs)

NCES (3) 1975 19.2

Illinois 1977 37.0

NCES (4) 1978 20.2

Kansas 1979 25.0

New York 1980 8.4

NOTE: Information for this table was adapted from-Johnstone and

Rivera, 1965, p.34; Boaz, 1978, p. 16; Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs,

1974, pp.15-16; Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 10;

Illinois Board, 1978, p. 13; NCES, 1980, p. 238; Kansas Council,

1980, p. R-44; and University of the State of New York, 1980.
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ed their questions about participation in adult education in a way
that may have led respondents to consider only formal education in
an institutional. setting. By contrast, most later studies have
used fairly loose definitions which tend to be more inclusive and
thus yield higher participation rates. In addition, the data upon
which Johnstone and Rivera based their analysis were collected in
1961. It seems reasonable to suppose that overall participation
rates of adults have increased in the past 20 years, as the average
age of Americans has increased and as institutions have made in-
creasing efforts to attract adult learners.

The above table gives some evidence to support the notion that
participation rates have increased over time. First, the NCES
results show a small but measurable increase over the 12-year
period from 1969-1978, although Cross suggests that the majority of
this increase occurred from 1969-1972 and that the rate of increase
has slowed in recent years (1981, pp. 7-9). However, the changes
in the NCES survey make it impossible to make a truly valid longi-
tudinal comparison. Secondly, the 1977 Illinois survey found a 37
percent' participation rate using an instrument similar to that
which yielded a 30.9 percent rate nationwide for Carp, Peterson,
and Roelfs in 1972. But again, the two surveys were still suffi
ciently different that this comparison can only be chi-racterized aE
suggested. It should also be noted that some surveys ask partic-
ipants whether they are currently participating while others ask il
they have participated during a specified period of time in the
past. This situation may result in different participation rates.

In summary, it appears that between 20 percent and 40 percent of
adult Americans participate in some form of organized instruction.
There is also some evidence that such participation has gradually
increased over the past two decades.

Does Participation Vary as a Function of Learner Characteristics?

The literature on adult learning is surprisingly consistent on the
question of which demographic variables influence participation.

Only three variables are strongly correlated with educational
/participation. As age increases, the rate of participation falls
steadily (Boaz, 1978, p. 16). Conversely, as the level of previous
educational attainment increases, the likelihood of further partic-
ipation also increases. It is also clear that adults living in
rural areas are less likely to participate than those in urban or
suburban areas (Johnstone and Rivera, 1965, pp. 73-77).

Certain other variables, particularly ethnicity and family income,
are indirectly related to educational participation by adults.
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Some studies show no correlation for these variables, while others

show moderately strong relationships. After a thorough review of

the research on this subject, Cross concludes that ethnicity and

income only appear to influence participation, and that previous

educational experience is the truly influential factor (1981, p.

58). She bases this conclusion on evidence that when persons of

different ethnic groups or different income brackets have similar

educational backgrounds, the likelihood that they will participate

further in education is similar.

Participation does not seem to be significantly related to sex

(Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1974, p. 15). However, for women who

are aot part of the labor force, the participation rate drops

considerably (Johnstone and Rivera, 1965, p. 75). In addition, the

reasons that men and women give for their participation tend to

differ (ibid., p. 14).

How Do Actual and Would-Be Learners Differ?

Two fundamentally different approaches have been used in research

on adult learning. One group of studies, designed as "needs as-

sessments," primarily look at what adults say they will do,or would

like to do with respect to further educational participation.

Other studies simply attempt to describe what adults actually do,

on the assumption that what people do is the best indicator of what

they will do in the future. Later studies, including the 1981

California survey, have combined these two approaches.

Not surprisingly, participation of actual learner is considerably

lower than would be predicted by the responses of potential learn-

ers ,(Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1974, p. 15). The cause of this

discrepancy is not clear. Perhaps adults would participate. more

frequently if education were better adapted to their needs, but it

may also be that these figures merely illustrate the fact that

people often Seriously intend to do things which they never actual-

ly do. Of course, it is likely that a combination of these factors

is at work. Unfortunately, the literature does not conclusively

address this issue.

Why Do Adults Participate?
I

Adults participate in education for a wide variety of reasons.

Some studies seek to precisely distinguish all of the possible

motivations for participation. Other studies take a fairly gross

measure of motivation by distinguishing job-related learning from

that which is motivated by personal reasons.
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Organizations and institutions which provide education to adults
will probably find a detailed analysis of motivation to be valu-

able. However, for purposes of developing !State policy, the dis-
tinction between employment-related and personal learning is suf-

ficient.

Age seems to be strongly related to motivation for participation.
Persons of working age are predominantly motivated to participate
in education because of their jobs or their careers; persons both

younger and older than this are more likely to participate for
personal reasons (Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 34).

Men and women also tend to have different reasons for their par-
ticipation. Men are more likely to cite job-related training or
career development as reasons for participation. By contrast,

women often learn merely for the sake of learning -or for personal

growth (Boaz, 1978, p. 59). However, there is some evidence that
these differences disappear when women become employed (University

of the State of New York, 1980, p. 27). Thus, these differences
may not be related to sex, but rather to employment status.

Job and career related reasons seem to be more important for actual
learners than for would-be learners. This conclusion is based on
comparisons made between different studies and should therefore be
viewed as merely suggestive (Kansas Council, 1980, p. R-1; Heffer-
lin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 34). This implies that educa-
tion is available to adults but that it is still sufficiently
inconvenient that economic incentives will generate greater par-
ticipation than intellectual curiosity or the desire for personal

enrichment.

What are the Barriers to Adult Participation?

In developing State policy toward adult learning, the analysis of

current barriers to participation is probably the most critical

task. Once barriers have been identified, steps can be taken to.

improve 'participation, if permitting or,encouraging.better partic-

ipation is deemed necessary.

Many studies suggest that cost is a significant barrier to adult
participation in education (Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1974,.p.
46; University of the State of New york, 1979, p. 41). But there

is some evidence that adults are actually willing to pay substan-
-tia1 amounts for,education (Hefferlimc, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975,

p. 58).

As might be expected, the extent to which cost is a barrier depends

upon the socioeconomic status of the person (Johnstone and Rivera,
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1965, p. 217). In fact, socioeconomic status seems to have signif-

icant effects on most barriers to learning (ibid.). For example,

people of higher socioeconomic status tend to be more interested in

education, but also have less available time for participation.

While availability of time is a particular problem for those with

higher incomes, lack of time and convenience of class schedules are

problems for a large number of learners. Some studies divide this

into problems related to job responsibilities and those caused by

home or family responsibilities. Others simply inquire about

whether the person' is too busy. But both approaches show avail-

ability of time to be a major barrier (Boaz, 1978, p. 63).

Other barriers, such as lack of transportation,and lack of child

care affect some groups but not others (Cross, 1981, pp. 101, 104).

Other barriers that affect particular groups may be attitudinal,

such as the feeling of older adults that returning to school would

be uncomfortable or childish (Johnstone and Rivera, 1965, p. 217).

The research which has been done on barriers to learning may help

educators and planners to modify programs to better meet the needs

of adult students. However, caution is advisable in interpreting

these results. First, surveys can only measure what people per-

ceive to be barriers. If people's information about available

opportunities is not accurate, then their perceptions will not be

accurate. Thus, even if a particular barrier really does not

exist, if people perceive it exists, an effective barrier is erect-

ed to further participation. There is some evidence that this

problem of inaccurate information and perception of nonexistent

barriers has distorted the results of the surveys (Cross, 1981, p.

104). Secondly, survey respondents may name barriers merely as an

excuse for-not participating (ibid., p. 103). Finally, most sur-

veys do not give respondents the option of saying.that 'they simply

do not want to participate. In the cases where it is a possible

response, lack of desire, or other similar reasons, show up as

significant "barriers" to participation (Kansas Council, 1980, p.

R-10; Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs 1974, p. 46). This suggests that

other surveys may overstate the\ importance of other barriers by

forcing respondents to identify/ some practical reason for not

participating.

What Do Adults Study?

- It is reassuring to note that adults generally study bjects which

are consistent with the reasons that they give for participating in

education. The most frequently cited reasons for parti ipation are

job related, as mentioned on page 14. Likewise, subjects frequent-

ly studied by adults are also job-related (Boaz, 1978, p. 24).
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However, women and older adults are somewhat less likely to par-
ticipate in job-related learning (Johnstone and Rivera, 1965, p.

80; Kansas Council, 1980, p. R-52).

Hobbies, recreation, home, and family living are all subjects which

attract substantial numbers of learners (Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs,

1974, p. 24; and Boaz, 1978, p. 24). College-level general educa-
tion, community affairs, and citizenship do not seem to be very

popular with learners (ibid.).

In analyzing their 1974 survey of California adults, Hefferlin,

Peterson, and Roelfs (1974, 40) developed an interesting com-
paxison of learning interests for learners in California with the

nation as a whole. At that time, Californians were twice as likely-
to participate in general education classes, and were far less
interested than most Americans in personal development, religion,

and public affairs (ibid.).

Regarding learning interests of adults, Cross concludes that:

Extrinsic rewards, such as better jobs and more pay,
appear to dictate subject matter interests until basic

needs for security and recognition are met. The people

most likely to assign top priority to education for

enjoyment or other intrinsic motivations are those who

are not interested in career advancement: retired per-

sons, spouses who are no in the labor market (and not
seeking to be), and Well educated people who have attain-
ed all the career success that education is likely to
provide (1981, p. 207).

How Do Adults Learn?

While adult learners may be nontraditional students, they seem to
clearly prefer traditional instructional techniques. Conventional

lecture-based college courses consistently rank first among pre-
ferred learning methods (Johnstone and Rivera, 1965, p. 53; and

Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1974, p. 30). There does seem to be a

slight' preference for evening college classes, as opposed, to those

held duringthe day (Hefferlin, PetersOn, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 44).
Predictably,-the preference for evening classes is greatest for
adults of working age (pages 29 to 49) and diminishes sharply after

age 50 (ibid.).

The choice of instructional method is strongly influenced by educa-

tional attainment. Traditional college courses become increasingly
attractive as the previous educational experience of the learner

increases (ibid.). This is probably a reflection of the fact that
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Bell educated persons are familiar with conventional instructional

:echniques, and have achieved success using them (Cross, 1981, P.

208).

)n-the-job training is another popular instructional approach

(Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 44). Moreover, this may

be an area where expanded opportunities should be provided. In-

terest in on-the-job training and in internships for would-be

learners is_ considerably higher than for actual learners (Carp,

Peterson', and Roelfs, 1974, p. 30).

Interest in certain other forms of non-traditional instruction,

such as workshops and discussion groups,. is also higher among

would-be learners than among actual learners. On the other hand,

over twice as many actual learners as potential learners expressed

an interest in independent learning (ibid.).

Advocates of mediated education will be disappointed by the meager

interest which adult learners express in such instructional meth-

ods. While Cross argues that this is merely indicative of lack of

familiarity with telecommunications as an instructional medium

(1981, p. 211), interest in this form of learning has not increased

significantly since Johnstone and Rivera conducted their survey in

the early 1960s (Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1974, p. 31; 1965, p.

53; Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 44; Kansas Council,

1980, p. R-25). This is true despite the substantial expansion in

the use of television and other electronic media in education and

every aspect of daily life during the past two decades.

There is some evidence that younger adults and those with more

previous education are more receptive to the use of mediated in-

struction (Kansas Council, 1980, p. R-25). But other stud s do

not reveal any clear patterns related to these factors (Hefferlin,

Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 44). In those studies where respon-

dents are asked whether mediated instruction is acceptable, their

responses are somewhat more favorable, but when they are forced to

choose their favorite instructional technique from a specified

list, media-based instruction is generally the .ast popular form.

Johnstone and Rivera concluded that even at the time of their study

(1961-62) aults had already come to .view the electronic media

primarily as a source of entertainment and not as an appropriate

vehicle for serious education (p. 55).

What Services and Resources Would Adults Like to Have Available?

Policy makers and planners often assume that attracting new popula-

tions to postsecondary educati requires the establishment of

special services to meet the needs of these target populations.
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However, there is little information available in the literature on
adult education upon which to base decisions about which services,
if any, should be offered.

Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs did collect some information on
this subject during their 1974 survey of California adults (p. 66).
Assessment and testing services rated highest, with informational
services also mentioned by large numbers of potential learners.
Again, age and educational attainment strongly influenced the
degree to which potential learners felt a need for particular
services.

One striking finding of the 1974 California survey is that age and
educational attainment do not seem to be good. predictors of the
demand for remedial courses and programs in reading, writing, and
mathematics (pp. 66-67). The percentage of persons over 60 who
indicated an interest in these subjects was virtualiy the same as
that for persons from 18-40 years old. Most puzzling of all,
however, is the fact that 11 percent of persons holding graduate
degrees expressed an interest in remedial courses, whereas only 2
percent of those with only a four-year degree felt the same need.

It is also surprising that so little interest was expressed in
remedial courses (overall only 12 percent indicated an interest).
Given the strong correlation between previous educational attain-
ment and participation in adult education, it would seem reasonable
that many potential learners would desire remedial courses in order
to prepare for reentering the educational system. The growth of
remedial courses and services in postsecondary education over the
past decade would also seem to demonstrate a similar need. Perhaps

this apparent discrepancy arises because those interested in par-
ticipating tend to be better educatet:, and thus do not need the
remediation. This means that those who are poorly educated (and
have probably had bad experiences with education in the past)
simply lack the desire to participate again in educational activ-
ities as adults, and that offering remediation to assist them is
unlikely to serve as much of an incentive. This again illustrates
the practical importance of perceived barriers to participation,
which was discussed earlier.

When and Where Do Adults Prefer to Learn?

The evidence with regard to where and when adults prefer to learn
is rather scanty, but that which is available is fairly consistent.

Adults express a strong preference for evening courses taught
during the week (Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 44;

Kansas Council, 1980, p. R-14 and p. R-40). Actual learners seem
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to select classes in strict accord with this preference (ibid., p.

.50). Adults also tend to prefer classes held on a high school or

college campus (Boaz, 1978, p. 27; Carp, Peterson, and Roelfs,

1974, p. 32). Learning at home, at work, at a community facility,

or at a religious institution are more frequently cited as desir-

able locations for learning by actual learners than by potential

learners (ibid.). Consistent with earlier discussions, those who

are well educated have the strongest preference for courses offered

on a college campus (Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 48).

Is Credit Important to Adult Learners?

Host studies indicate that approximately 40 percent of adult learn-

ers take classes for credit -(University of the State of New York,

1980, p. 23; Kansas Council, 1980, p. R-2'; eqd Carp, Peterson, and

Roelfs, 1974, p. 36). Johnstone and Rive:: ., however, found that

only 17 percent of adults sought credit of any kind (1965, p. 68).

At the opposite end of the spectrum, over U.: percent of Califor-

nians in 1974 indicated an interest in receiving some form of

credit (Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 52).

Age strongly affects the desire for credit (Illinois Board, 1978,

p. 41; Kansas Council, 1980, p. R-3; and Hefferlin, Peterson, and

Roelfs, 1975, p. 52).

Race also seems to affect the desire for credit. Whites are less

likely than other groups to seek credit for their learning ex-

periences (Illinois, 1978, p. 52; Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs,

1975, p. 52).

While national NCES figures show a trend away from taking courses

for credit (Boaz, 1978, p. 12), Cross discounts the validity of

these figures and suggests that other data demonstrate that credit

is increasingly important to adult learners (1981, p. 202).

From What Sources Do Adults Obtain Education?

The information to answer this question is rather limited. The

available research indicates that two- and four-year colleges are

the most frequently used soures of instruction (Kansas Council,

1980, p. R-45; Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 22)..

Together these institutions serve slightly over half of all adult

learners. Employers and community organizations also provide

substantial numbers of adults with educational opportunities (ibid.).

As might be expected, better educated persons are considerably more

likely to attend classes at a college or university (Kansas Coun-

cil, 1980, p. R-45).
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Who Pays for the Education of Adults?

For those who do not pay for their own education, public funding
and employers' sponsorship are the major sources of support (Boaz,

1978, p. 73). White women are more likely than any other group to
support the cost of education from their own resources (ibid.).

In response to questions about how much they would be willing to

pay for a class, the mean response of Californians in 1974 was 45

dollars (Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 58). In 1975,

75 dollars was the mean response from Kansas adults to a similar

question (Kansas Council, 1980, p. R-12). Men show a considerably
greater willingness to pay for education than do women (Hefferlin,

Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 58). Curiously, the Kansas and.
California studies do not reveal consistent or strong relationships
betw' other variables (age, race, income, or education) and

willi saess to pay. However, after a review of the literature,
Cross found some indications that older persons were more willing

to pay than younger persons, possibly because of the changing
attitudes of society about the right to low-cost education (Cross,

1981, p. 101). It is also clear that adults (or those sponsoring
their educational activities, such as employers) are more likely to

pay for job-related courses than for education designed to meet

personal needs (ibid.).
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THE 1981 CALIFORNIA SURVEY

In 1980, the meetings and conferences of the California Pc::Itsec-
ondary Education Commission staff with leaders in tilt: of adult

learning indicated a need for current empirical evideacc: about the

participation of adults in education. The most recer comprehen-

sive information available about the learning activities of Cali-
fornia adults was contained in "California's Need for Postsecondary
Alternatives" (Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975), based on the

results of a 1974 survey of California adults sponsored by the

Legislature. Proposition 13 and other forces have brought about
considerable change in the nature and structure of postsecondary
education in California in the past seven years. Therefore, the
Commission contracted with the Evaluation and Training Institute to
conduct a new survey of California adults to determine their learn-

ing activities and interests. A complete report analyzing the
results of the survey was prepared and submitted to the Commission
in October 1981 (Rose and Graesser, 1981).

The 1981 survey was designed to provide a description of the learn-
ing activities of California adults, consistent with the fairly

broad definitions used in this paper. Special efforts were made to

ensure that non-English-speaking members of the Hispanic population

-were included in the survey sample. In addition, questions were
worded so as to avoid restricting responses to participation in
classes offered by educational institutions. Table 2 displays the

"broad range of organizations providing instruction to persons
responding to the survey (Rose and Graesser, 1981, pp. E3-E4):

TABLE 2

PERCENT OF PARTICIPANTS'BY TYPE OF ORGRANIZATION PROVIDING INSTRUCTION

(N.148)

Organization Percent of All Participants

University of California 9.5%
California State University 5.4

Private Colleges and Universities 8.1

Community Colleges 27.0

Secondary School Districts 4.7

Associations 7.4

Specialty Schools 13.5

Community. Organizations - 6.8
Employers 10.8

Government 2.0

Others 7.0

The participation rates listed in this table are approximate be-

cause a few respondents did not indicate the orgranization from

which they received instruction. Also, it is possible that the

same person may have studied at two different organizations in

the same category and would therefore be counted twice. The chance

of such duplication are slight and should not substantially affect

the results indicated above.
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Survey Methodology

Because of limitations in funding and time, the Evaluation and

Training Institute conducted a rather limited survey. Three hun-

dred and fifty-four adult Californians agreed to answer by tele-

phone a variety of questions about their participation or intended

participation in education.* In order to improve the predictive

reliability of this limited sample, the Institute made special

efforts to assure a distribution of interviews between rural,

suburban, and urban areas and between northern, central, and south-

ern California locations. Nine cities (three from each geographic

location and three from each size category) were selected as target

areas for the administration of the survey.

IntervieWers were provided with a set of instructions designed to

guarantee a random selection of names from phone directories in the

area to be surveyed. Calls were made at times particularly cal-

culated to find adults at home. Special efforts were also made to

reach non-English-speaking populations and, as a result, 34 inter-

views were actually conducted with this population.

The survey. instrument itself (which was developed in consultation

with Commission staff) was designed to collect information com-

parable with that collected in previous State and national surveys.

Efforts were made to avoid difficulties encountered by some surveys

in which questions were phrased so as to bias responses in favor of

participation in traditional educational institutions. The primary

emphasis in this survey was on collecting data about the actual

participation of adults in education. However, to avoid unneces-

sarily limiting the usefulness of this survey, some questions were

also asked of potential learners.

Comparison With National and State Surveys

Probably the m.-;st striking conclusion is that the results of the

1981 California survey are remarkably consistent with the results

of other national and State surveys. For example, like all other

surveys, the 1981 survey found that age and previous educational

attainment exert the strongest influence on the likelihood that

*Interviewers also collected information about the participation of

members of the household other than the actual survey respondent.

However, this information was not used in the preparation of the

final report due to problems with the data.
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adults will participate in further education. This high degree of

consistency gives some reassurance that the survey results are

generally reliable. It also makes it possible for this analysis to

focus prAmarily on those areas in which differences exist between

the results of the 1981 California survey and other surveys.

The most fundamental difference occurs in the area of basic par-

ticipation rates. The 1981 California survey found that 42.4

percent of respondents had participated in some form of organized

instruction in the previous year (Rose and Graesser, 1981, p. 6).

This contrasts with participation rates ranging from 17.3 percent

to 37.0 percent, as displayed- in Table 1, for other studies using

similar definitions. While it is not possible to completely re-
solve why the participation rates found by these various studies

are different, it is possible to suggest some explanations.

One explanation involves analysis of survey methodology. As sug-

gested earlier on page 11, some of the studies which found rela-

tively low participation rates used somewhat restrictive defi-

nitions. Also, there is some reason to believe that participation

rates are increasing with time. Therefore, it is not surprising

that the 1981 California survey found a higher participation rate,

given that it was conducted this year and avoided restrictive

definitions.

There may also be circumstances unique to California which create a

higher participation-rate. California has a tradition. of publicly

supported education for all. Both the University of California and

the California State University and Colleges have well-developed

programs of continuing or extended education. In addition, Cali-

fornia also has an extensive network of low-cost Community Colleges

yhich offer a broad variety of courses, many of which are specif-

ically tailored to the needs of adult students. The 1981 survey

also found that approximately 50 percent of all survey respondents

who were participating did so in a wide variety of settings outside

of educational institutions. These factors make it reasonable for

California to have a somewhat higher participation rate than other

states. This theory is reinforced by the fact that Illinois, with

a relatiVely similar educational system, has a 37 percent partici-

pation rate.

The survey confirms the findings of earlier studies that age and

previous educational attainment are highly determinative of further

partiCipation. However, it. indicates that age does not exert a
consistent uniform effect on participation rates. In the 1981

California survey, up until age 55, participation in learning

activities is essentially constant, but during the interval from 55

to 65 participation drops. sharply. Other studies have found a
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gradual decline in participation as age increases, which becomes
steeper between ages 55-65. If this new evidence is accepted, it
would imply that adult learners, canbe divided into two distinct
subgroups with respect to age (Rose and Graesser, 1981, p. 28).

Table 3 below also shows that pa\ rticipation in public postsecondary
education declines much more sharply with age than does all learn-

ing.

Another finding of the 1981 survey is that xesidents of rural towns
and urban areas participate at approximately the same rate (Rose

and Graesse). 1981, p. 8). A slightly higher participation rate
was found ; .yng suburban dwellers in the sample (ibid.). This

contrasts with the evidence of other studies which found a measur-
able difference between urban and rural participation rates. These

new findings also conflict with the commonly held notion that rural

areas are underserved by educational programs, although the size of

the 1981 survey sample makes these findings only suggestive. (It

should also be noted that the 1981 survey of rural residents cen-

TABLE 3

.
PARTICIPATION OF CALIFORNIA ADULTS BY AGE

IN PUBLIC POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION,
FALL 1980, AND OTHER FORMS OF

ORGANIZED-INSTRUCTION, 1980-81

Under
25 25-35

Over
35

All

Ages

California Community Colleges 20.9% 9.1% 5.0% 9.3%

California State University 6.0 1.2 .2 1.7

University of California 2.9 .2 .02 .6

All Public Postsecondary
Education 29.8 10.4 5.2 11.6

All Sources of Organized
Instruction 50.0 51.2 21.6 42.4

Source: First four rows adapted from California Department of
Finance, 1981. Last row adapted from Rose and Graesser, 1981, p.
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tered on rural towns with populations of over 10,000 and their

surrounding areas as opposed to undeveloped areas.)

The findings of the 1981 survey with regard to the impact of eth-

nicity on participation are generally consistent with the results

of other surveys. However, the survey added a dimension not found

in other surveys. Special efforts were made to conduct interviews

with non-English-speaking Hispanic adults. The 11 percent partic-

ipation rate for the non-English-speaking group in the sample is

substantially lower than the overall 42 percent participation rate.
Most significantly, when the non-English-speaking population is

removed from the sample, the participation rates of all races are
virtually identical. This reinforces the findings of other studies
that race does not, at least independently, significantly affect

educational participation.

Another difference between the California survey and some other

surveys involves the degree to which adults participate for aca-

demic credit. As noted earlier, most surveys have found that
approximately 40 percent of adults seek some form of credit for

their participation. The 1981 survey found that 62 percent of
adult learners who were surveyed seek credit (Rose and Graesser,

1981, p. 17). One possible explanation for this phenomenon is that

two of the areas surveyed (Los Angeles and Sacramento) are in
Community College districts where' noncredit offerings are nonexis-

tent or very rare. This would tend to artificially inflate the
number of respondents who were taking courses for credit. It

(should also be noted that Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs found a

similar 60 percent participation rate in credit courses for Cali-

fornia in 1974 (1975, p. 52).

The 1981 California survey found that, on the average, participants

pay $112 per class attended. Tuition constitutes approximately $62

of the total $112. These figures are somewhat higher than results
discussed earlier which were arrived at by other surveys. However,

the effects of inflation and of the passage of Proposition 13 may

have affected the amount which adults now pay for their education.

According to the 1981 survey, the majority of adults interviewed do

not perceive any barriers to participation (Rose and Graesser,

1981; p. 21). Many other surveys fail to give the respondent the
option of indicating a'-lack of barriers or a lack of desire to

participate. But in those instances where such options are avail-
able, substantial numbers of respondents use them. Therefore, the

new results are probably consistent with the findings of previous

surveys. However, Rose and Graesser found that the most serious

barrier to participation is lack of time (1981, p. 23). This

contrasts sharply with the findings of virtually all other surveys

that-cost is the most important barrier to participation. There
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are two possible reasons why cost may not be as much of a barrier

in California as it is elsewhere. First, cost is not a barrier to

those who can afford to pay, and a majority of adult learners who

responded to the 1981.survey indicated that they or their sponsors

(usually employers) paid a substantial amount for all costs asso-

ciated with a course. Second, the barrier of cost is minimized for,

those who are less able to pay because of the availability of

low-cost, publicly supported postsecondary education in almost

every area of the State.

Another unique finding of the 1981 survey is that direct mail and

announcements at work'are among the most effective ways of inter-

esting adults in educational. participation. Television and radio

advertisements reach large numbers of people, but did' not seem to

stimulate the degree of participation achieved when direct mail and

other means of communication are used (Rose and Graesser, 1981, p.

25).

Comparison With the 1974 Survey

Again, the results of the-1981 California survey are remarkably

consistent with those of the 1974 survey conducted for the Legis-

lature. However,, there are some significant differences between

the results of the two surveys.

The 1974 survey found an overall participation rate of 21 percent

(Hefferlin, Peterson, Roelfs, 1975, p. 9), while Rose and Graesser

found a 42 percent participation rate in 1981 (p. 6). Some of the

difference may be explainable in terms of the gradual increase in

participation rates which has been noted inlother states and na-

tionwide. Also, it is generally believed that participation in

educational activities increases when the economy is depressed and

jobs .are hard to get. Another possibility is that because the 1974

questionnaire posed the question about participation in terms of

"education beyond high school," it may have led respondents to

report only enrollment in postsecondary education and not other

forms of learning. In-addition, the 1974 survey asked whether

respondents were currently participating in education beyond high

school, whereas the 1981 survey asked whether respondents had

participated in a learning experience during the past year. An-

other reason may be because in the 1.981 survey if the person who

answered the phone had not participated in a learning activity

during the past year, the interviewer asked to speak with another

adult in the household who had participated, which may have in-

creased the participation rate.

Another notable difference between the 1974 and 1981 surveys is in

the area of support services. Both surveys ask respondents to
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indicate which of a list of possible support services would be

attractive to them. In 1974, assessment services and information

were the two most frequently mentioned services (Hefferlin, Peter-

son, and Roelfs, 1975, pp. 65-68). In 1981, job placement and
counseling, financial ail, and programs for the elderly were the

most popular types of services (Rose and Graesser, 1981, p. 22).

Since- these two surveys the only ones that made inquiries about
the types of services ,L.' adults would like to have available,

there is no other data with which to compare these results. There-

fore, it is difficult to resolve the differences between the two

studies. The two surveys agree, however, that remedial courses and

programs were not in great demand, despite the correlation between
previous educational attainment and participation in adult educa-

tion.

As mentioned above, the 1981 survey found cost to be less of a

barrier than had been indicated by previous surveys. The 1974

survey was among those which ranked cost as the primary barrier to
participation (Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 59). The

following table displays the findings of the two surveys with

regard to barriers to participation.



TABLE 4

BARRIERS'TO PARTICIPATION, 1974 AND 1981

Type of Barrier

Potential
Learners
1974

Actual
Learners
1981

Non-

Participants
1981

No perceived barriers
Lack of time -

66

29

67

23

Cost considerations 43 12 20

Family responsibilities 36 11 16

Job responsibilities 27 2 15

Lack of child care 19 7 9

Lack of transportation 11 '6 9

Health/age consider-
ations 5 4 20

Lack of interest 2 8

Scheduling of courses 25 2 -

Lack of courses 12 1

Energy 9

No classes close
to home 1 2

Doesn't like to go
out at night - 2

Doesn't like to drive
by self 1

Language barrier 1

No information. 2 -

Source: Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975, p. 61; Rose and

Graesser, 1981, p. 23.



ISSUES AND OBSERVATIONS

This section presents a series of observations about adult learners
followed by a discussion of several issues arising from research on
adult learning which should help to focus and clarify policy discus-
sions regarding the role of the State in the area of adult learn-
ing.

Observations

The first observation is that adult learners are not a homogeneous
population. In fact, depending on which characteristics are se-
lected, adult learners can be broken down into a variety of dif-
ferent subpopulations with different needs and desires. For exam-
ple, during the period from 55 to 65 major changes occur in the
needs and interests of adult learners, and those who are younger
than this differ significantly from those who are older. Similar-

ly, there is one groUp of adult learners who participate largely
for job-related or career development reasons, while another group
participate largely for personal enrichment and self development.
Given these kinds of differences between subgroups, it seems inap-
propriate to develop State policies which deal with all adults in
the same way.

A second and puzzling observation about adult learners is that they
behave in a highly traditional manner. Approximately.half of adult
learners attend regular college or university classes. They tend
to prefer lecture classes held in the evenings on campus. Substan-

tial numbers of them, if not the majority, take classes for aca-
demic credit. They are particularly well educated, tend to come
from the higher socio-economic strata of society, and are largely
preoccupied with job advancementand career development. Moreover,

the same results are obtained even when researchers deliberately
exclude persons of traditional college age'who are, enrolled full
time at an educational institution. Thus, it may be that adults up
to age 55-65 have approximately the same needs and desires with
regard to education as do younger students. However, it may'also
be that our educational system is organized in a way which encour-
ages the participation of persons with these characteristics and
discourages the participation of other groups.

Unfortunately, ,the literature on adult learning does not provide
much assistance in resolving this question, but researchers have
discovered some characteristics that are common to all adults. One

indication of ,this is that both actual learners and pOtenti2V
learners-give approximately the same reasons for, wanting to paftic-
ipate.in education. Another is that few survey respondents seem to
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feel that available offerings do not meet their needs. Rather,

cost and the lack of time are their most frequently cited barriers

to participation: These facts seem to suggest that adults them-

selves, not the nature of the educational system, dictate the type

of learning activities in which adults will engage.

Finally, it'may be observed that the attitudes of some adults keep

them from participating in education. The poorly educated and the

elderly are two groups which show significantly lower participation

rates than the\adult population as a whole. The poorly educated,

many of whom have had bad experiences with education in the past,

believe that further education will not be beneficial for'them.

Persons'over the\age of 55 tend to believe that they would not be

comfortable returning to school, that younger classmates will not

accept them, that returning to school will be childish, or that

educational institutions are not sensitive to the 'needs of the

elderly. Regardless of the validity of these beliefs, it is the

beliefs themselves which serve as the initial barrier to partici-

pation. If the participation of these groups is to be improved, it

will certainly be necessary to identify and correct any institu-

tional conditions which contribute to.these beliefs. However, in

itself this is not sufficient to attract these potential learners

into the educational system. These adults must come to believe

that the problems they perceive have been corrected and that op-

portunities exist which are appropriate to meet their needs.

What, If Anything, Should the State Do to Improve Educational

Opportunities for Adults?

The majority of respondents; the 1981 California survey perceive

no significant barriers to'participation in education. Availabil-

ity of time and cost are the two leading barriers of those they

mentioned.. Except for reversing availability of time and cost,

these results are generally consistent with other national and

statewide surveys.

It is difficult to argue that the State can improve educational

opportunities for those who lack the time to participate. As

regards cost, the literature indicates that cost may be more a

perceived than an actual barrier. This seems particularly true in

California with its extensive network of low-cost Community Col-

leges 'and public universities which provide a broad array of educa-

tional offerings in nearly every community in theiState.

Given these facts, there may be little or nothing that the State

can do to improve the participation of those who view cost and

availability of time as primary barriers. If those selecting these

responses are added to those who perceive no barriers to partici-

AI
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ation, only a very small Minority of respondents are left who are
Irevented from participation by factors which program developers
lid State planners can control.

Ine group which ddes appear to be substantially underserved is the

Lon-English-speaking Hispanic population. Only 11 percent of this
lopulation who were surveyed by Rose and Graesser indicated that
:hey were participating in some learning activity. Rose and Graesser

;uggest that this situation might be improved if institutions
)ftered regular courses in Spanish or made information available in
;panish about courses taught in English (1981, p. 28). Increased

)fferings of English as a Second Language (ESL classes) might also
)e helpful.

?anticipation rates are also low for the elderly. This may be due

:o a combination of factors such as reduced income, poor health,
Lack of transportation, and a feeling that.educational institutions
ire not responsive to the needs of older citizens. Whether these

)roblems are real or perceived, organizations which provide in-
itruction may be able to take further steps to attract older stu-
lents.

Chose who lack extensive experience with formal instruction also

are unlikely to participate further in learning activities. This

is true despite the fact that they may not perceive any barriers to

Eurther participation. While those who have had limited previous
experience with education may fail to participate because they do

lot think that further education would be valuable; they may not

cite this as a barrier. Moreover, though they may lack basic
academic skills, they generally do not view their lack of basic
skills as a barrier to participation. Possible means of dealing
with this problem and improving participation rates for the poorly
educated are discussed in a later section.

Would the Imposition of Tuition Significantly Reduce the Partici-
pation of Adults?

As mentioned above, it does not appear that California can do much

more to reduce the significance of cost as a barrier to participa-

tion of adults in education. On the contrary, there are now sub-
stantial pressures on the State to increase the cost of publicly
supported education through the imposition of tuition. In the

past, institutions have charged fees for particular services beyond

instruction; but now, because of the fiscal situation in which the
State finds itself, serious consideration is being given to impos-
ing tuition to support the co3t of instruction.
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As proposals to impose tuition are considered, it is important to

understand what impact some proposals may have on participation in

adult learning activities.

Since 58 percent of learners villa .onded to the 1981 survey were

receiving instruction from sources- 6ther than public postsecondary

educational institutions, these persons would riot be directly

affected by the imposition of tuition in public postsecondary

education. Furthermore, there are also some students--attending

public institutions who would probably not be affected by new

proposals to impose tuition; e.g., nonresidents who already pay

substantial tuition, and those in continuing education and Univer-

sity Extension courses which are now largely user supported.

The research reviewed in this paper does not permit further analy-

sis of the impact of imposihg tuition. There are some indications

that learners would be Ailing to pay modest amounts (an average of

$45 per course, according to Hefferlin, Peterson, and Roelfs, 1975,

p. 58) but such survey data may not accurately indicate what people

would actually do were such charges imposed. (A more comprehensive

effort to analyze the factors influencing participation in public

postsecondary education in relation to student charges was made in

The Price of Admission, published by the Commission in 1980.)

Should the State Invest Further in Outreach and Information
Services?

Available research clearly demonstrates that previous educational

attainment is a strong determinant of future educational partici-

pation. It is also clear that when women, minorities, and other

subgroups have approximately the same level of previous educational

-ttainment, their rate of participaticn in adult education will be

virtually identical. In light of these results, there appear to be

two alternative ways of improving the participation of subgroups

with low participation rates.

First, the State might expand it'. present outreach and educational

information systems in effort to find and attract more persons

with poor educational backgrounds. Such efforts would have to
locate'such persons, persuade them that further education is in

their best interest, and then equip them with the skills to partic-

ipate effectively. During the past decade the State has invested
considerable sums in such programs intended to recruit and retain

minority students. Despite these efforts, the relative rate of

participation of various racial and ethnic groups have remained

essentially constant. The other obvious alternative is to concen-

trate State resources on improviAg the quality of education for

disadvantaged groups at the elementary and secondary levels. The
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results of the research on adult learning seem to suggest that such

a policy might eventually yield dramatic results in improved par-

ticipation rates for these groups.

Does College-Level Remedial Education Increase Adult Participation?

In aft-effort-tb-t-underprepared students-i-many-institutions-of
postsecondary education have initiated remedial education programs.
These programs attempt to give underprepared students the basic

academic skills they need to succeed in postsecondary education.
In addition, these programs may help institutions retain some of

these students since, without remedial classes, they might drop

out.

These programs do not, however, address the underlying factors
which preclude large numbers of adults from participating in post-

secondary education. As discussed earlier, those with poor educa-
tional experiences early in life are likely to view further educa-

tion as unnecessary and unproductive. These individuals will
seldom enroll in a college or university, and therefore are unlike-

ly to benefit from college-level remedial programs. These programs

are probably most useful in those cases where underprepared stu-
dents deci /> to enroll despite their educational deficits or are not

aware of t 1.

The literature on adult learning would seem to argue strongly that,

in addition to remediation at the postsecondary level, increased

efforts are needed to prepare students adequately at the elementary

and secondary level. This does not mean that college-level reme-
dial courses and programs are not necessary but rather that they

may not be the answer to the problem of assisting adults who lack

both the basic skills and the motivation to participate in postsec-
ondary education.

Should the State -Promote Efforts to Expand the Use of Telecom-

munications in Education?

From a theoretical standpoint, telecommunications or electronic

media have innumerable advantages in disseminating education.
However, the research discussed in this paper indicates that adult

learners do not prefer mediated or televised instruction. In fact,

taped or televised classes generally rank at the very bottom of all

lists of preferred instruction techniques.

This may be because these instructional media are simply not desir-

able to learners, or because adult learners are simply unfamiliar

with mediated. instruction, but even if lack of familiarity is the
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only problem, the development of telecommunications as an educa-

tional delivery system deserves reassessment. It is not appro-

priate to argue that such development is necessary solely because

of the needs of nontraditional learners. Adults when surveyed say

clearly they do not want and seldom use electronic media fOr engag-

ing in education. Thus, if the State is to promote the development

of telecommunications, it would seem. that such a policy'would have

to be premised on the needs-ofthe-State --and-other considerations

such as economics and not on the preferences of adult learners.

Does the State Need an Improved Data Collection System for Infor-

mation on Adult Learners?

Cross (1981, p. 202) and other writers have suggested that better

data collection systems are needed in the area of adult education.

It is certainly true tha) many of the major national data in this

area ere now several years old and that longitudinal comparisons

are not possible given the current data base. However, some find-

ings are so clearly demonstrated by research that they would not

need to be replicated again. For example, the relationship between

previous educational attainment and further participation in educa-

tion is well established. Therefore, if the State were to estab-

lish a permanent data collection system on adult learning, this

would be one area that should not require extensive attention. In

addition, the need for an ongoing data collection system is direct-

ly related to the degree to which the State will make specific

efforts to improve participation of adults. If the State does not

intend to make efforts in this area, little would be gained by

extensive monitoring of participation. However, if the State does

establish programs designed to improve participation, then a per-

manent data collection system could be a valuable tool for monitor-

ing the effectiveness of such programs.

Should the State Promote Closer Ties Between Education and Busi-

ness and Industry?

The research on adult learning seems to indicate that a substantial

number of adult learners take classes for job-related reasons.

This may indicate that further cooperation between educational

institutions and business and industry is called for.

However, there.are some contrary indications. First of all, poten-

tial learners are much more likely than actual learners to express

an interest in on-the-job training as an instructional technique.

This may mean that potential learners would not be attracted to

traditional classes on employment-related subjects, even if more

were offered. In addition, those who are employed already partic-
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ipate far more frequently than those who are,unemployed, which may

imply that the State already devotes disproportionate efforts to

,serving this population and might well redirect some energies for

serving the unemployed population.

HowCanCommission Projects Related to Adult Learning be Coor-
dinated?

In the introductory section of this paper, several other Commission

projects related to adult learning were briefly described. Their

objectives have by and large been fundamentally different than

those of this paper. They have usually focused on what types of

programs are available to serve adult students and how such pro-

grams should be operated or improved. By contrast, this paper has

attempted to analyze the characteristics of learners without pri-

mary regard to the particular programs which serve them.

One of the most challenging problems facing the Commission in this

area is to find a method of bringing together work done from these

two different points of view. One difficulty in ding so is that

studies done from a programmatic standpoint collect completely

different kinds of data from that collected by surveys of adult

learners. In addition, most of the information which has been col-

lected about program offerings is very detailed and is used to

analyze differences between various programs in California. Unfor -.

tunately, the information which is available about learner char-

acteristics is not sufficiently detailed to permit use on anything

less than a statewide basis. If the Commission is interested in
further coordinating its efforts in the area of education for

adults, it will have to consider how to obtain information that

allows comparison of learner and program characteristics.
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